LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 4

TUESDAY 30 JUNE 2009 AT 2.00PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Bell, Layden and Mrs Parsons.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Robson was present as a substitute Member.

LSC4.01/09
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Bell be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 4 for this meeting.  Councillor Bell thereupon took the Chair.

LSC4.02/09

APPLICATION TO VARY A CLUB PREMISES CERTIFICATE – UPPERBY MEN’S INSTITUTE

The Licensing Officer submitted report LDS.52/09 regarding an application to vary the premises certificate of Upperby Men’s Institute, Upperby, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officer, Principal Solicitor and Trainee Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting to take part in proceedings:

Applicant:

Mr Armstrong, on behalf of the Upperby Men’s Institute Club Committee 

Ms A Stevenson, Stewardess of Upperby Men’s Institute
Interested Party Representations:

Mr Purdham, on behalf of the interested parties

Mr Martin on behalf of Mr Robinson
The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Chairman introduced Mr Blaylock to the Sub-Committee.  Mr Blaylock was a law student on work experience at the Council and would observe the Sub-Committee.

The Licensing Officer reported that an application had been received for the variation of the Club Premises Certificate.  The application was to extend the supply of alcohol to members and bona fide guests to the smoking area located immediately outside the main entrance of the premises.  

The Licensing Officer explained that in November 2007 the Club Committee had applied to extend the supply of alcohol to members and bona fide guests to the boundaries of the Club property including the car park area.  The application was to accommodate the new smoking legislation.  Due to representations from local residents the application had been heard by a Licensing Sub-Committee on 2 November 2007 and it was refused.

The Licensing Officer reported that the Committee of Upperby Men’s Institute had applied to vary the Club Premises Certificate in order to extend the supply of alcohol only to members and bona fide guests to the outside smoking area located next to the main doors of the premises.  The application did not include the rest of the car park.  The Committee had stated that there would be no alcohol consumed in that area after 10.30pm, no children would be allowed in the area and it would be monitored by CCTV as well as by staff.  There had been no other changes to the Club Premises Certificate requested.
The Licensing Officer stated that copies of the application had been forwarded to the Responsible Authorities and had been advertised on the premises and in the local newspaper.
The Licensing Officer reported that Environmental Health had verified that they had received no noise complaints from residents in relation to the outside area during the past 12 months and they therefore had no issues in relation to the application.

The Licensing Officer added that there had been 9 letters of objection to the proposed variation and a further 9 residents of Lamb Street had countersigned one of the letters. They raised concern at the potential for public nuisance, disorder and protection of children.  They also highlighted that the area was residential.

The Licensing Officer also stated that there had been a petition signed by 86 members of the Club who wished to support the application.  The Licensing Officer highlighted that the majority of signatories did not reside in the immediate area of the club.

The Licensing Officer added that Mr Robinson had also submitted an additional noise diary which had been circulated to all Members and to the applicant.

The Licensing Officer then outlined the current Club Premises Certificate activities and relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which had a bearing on the application and should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.  He reminded Members that the Sub-Committee may not modify the conditions or reject the whole or apart of the application merely because it considered it desirable to do so.  It must actually be necessary in order to promote the licensing objectives.
Mr Armstrong, on behalf of the Club Committee, addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application for the variation highlighting the following:

· The Club had previously applied to vary the Club Premises Certificate in 2007 and following a Licensing Sub Committee the application had been rejected on the grounds that it had been contrary to the Licensing Objective for the prevention of public nuisance.
· The Club had not appealed against the decision but did apply for planning permission to build a smoking shelter with a view to making a future application.
· The smoking shelter had been completed in April 2008 and due to adverse weather conditions some additions had been included and as a result a retrospective planning application had been submitted.
· The Club was a community club used by many residents in Upperby and other areas of the City.
· The Concert Room was available to Members for private functions.
· The Club regularly held charity events and presentation evenings for local football teams.
· The views of the Environmental Services officer from the previous application had been taken into account and the application to vary the licensed area was only to cover the smoking area as opposed to the whole of the property and to limit the time alcohol could be taken outside until 10.30pm.
· The smoking area was accessible from the main entrance and on warmer days members used the lounge fire escape doors to access the area as the doors were sometimes opened for ventilation.

· The Fire Department had no objections to the use of the fire doors as long as the exits were not blocked in any way.
· Entertainers at the Club also used the Concert Room fire escape doors for entry and exit with their equipment.
· The only risk of noise nuisance was from the Concert Room fire escape door where entertainment took place.  In August 2007 the fire escape door had additional soundproofing fitted and members and guests were told as a matter of course not to use the fire escape door in the Concert Room.

· It was not the intention of the Club to have an active supply of alcohol to the smoking area by way of a waitress service.  If members or guest wanted to buy alcohol they would have to go to the bar.  If anyone had had too much alcohol they would be refused service as per the Club’s normal policy.
· If the application was granted notices would be put up stating that no drinks would be allowed outside after 10.30pm on any night.  This would be reiterated by regular announcements at normal and private functions.
· Although alcohol would not be permitted after 10.30pm the smoking area would still be available until closing time.
· The Club did not provide entertainment outside and had no intention to do so.
· Since the smoking legislation came into force notices had been placed throughout the Club requesting that, out of courtesy to close neighbours, noise levels were kept to a minimum especially in the evening and that foul and abusive language would not be tolerated, with disciplinary action taken against anyone found to be in breach of the notices.
· Bar staff and committee members regularly visited the smoking area and tried to ensure that the notices were adhered to.  If noise levels elevated the staff would request that people lowered their voices and if it continued the offenders would be reported to the Committee and the appropriate disciplinary action would be taken.
· There were notices asking that patrons of the Club leave in an orderly manner.
· There were notices stating that no children were allowed anywhere on the premises including the car park unless they were attending a private function.  If the application was granted the notices would be altered to include the outside licensed area.
· There was CCTV installed with three cameras covering the outside area of the premises including the proposed area.
· Members of the Club were aware of the application and have taken on board to police the area as they realise the consequences that a denial of the application would have.
· The car park had a five mile per hour speed limit.
· The smoking area was walled on two sides and the ramp to the main doors for disabled access was bounded by highly visible white posts separating the area from the car park.
· Plastic glasses would be obtained for use outside.
· The cleaning staff cleaned the smoking area on a daily basis and the car park itself twice weekly.
· There had been no contact from the Police regarding misconduct of members late at night.
· There had been no noise issue complaints since the use of the smoking shelter began 14 months ago.
· The only people who would leave the premises late at night would be staff.
· There had been two occasions this year when the Club had a Temporary Events Notice in place, the dates were 7 and 8 March and 5 and 6 June.
· The Club refute the reports of underage drinkers on the premises.  The staff regularly challenge anyone who they suspected may be under age and if no form of I.D could be produced they would not be served and were asked to leave the premises.
Mr Armstrong then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· Bar staff would ask patrons if they would be drinking outside and if they were they would be given plastic glasses, any bottled drinks would be transferred into plastic glasses to take outside.
· Patrons currently used the smoking area until closing time and there had been no complaints made to the Club, the Police or Environmental Services

· Inappropriate behaviour, within or outside of the Club, on the CCTV would result in the Member being brought before the Club’s Committee and disciplined accordingly.  Discipline included exclusion of members, a warning letter or a temporary ban from the premises.  If the behaviour was serious the Club would involve the Police and the Club had a direct line to the Police via a button behind the bar.

· The CCTV on the premises did not record sound.

· The 5 and 6 June was a temporary event evening, patrons left the premises by 2.30am and staff at 4.00am.

Mr Martin, on behalf of Mr Robinson, then addressed the Sub-Committee regarding the application for the variation highlighting the following:

· Mr Robinson lived at 32 Lamb Street which was directly opposite the Club’s entrance and in view of the proposed licensed area.

· Residents had had a lot of noise from the Club the worse dates being the 5 and 6 June 2009 when Mr Robinson was woken at 2.30am by noisy revellers leaving the Club.  The noise continued to 4.05am when the bar staff left the premises.  It was felt that this was irresponsible behaviour from the premises.
· On 30 May 2009 customers were playing football in the car park

· On 12 June at 9.27pm there was excessive noise.  The Chairman was seen to take a pint from a youth in the car park.  There were broken bottles in the area and youths were seen urinating against the Club wall.  Youths were also seen on the roof of the garage.
· Mr Martin had been harassed outside the Spar shop on Lamb Street because of his complaints.  He wanted a quiet area to live in.
· There had been no complaints because there was no drinking outside.

· When there had been drinking outside the noise had been substantial.

· Mr Robinson had to move to the back bedroom of his home to sleep and his grandchildren were unable to stay with him because of the noise.

· Mr Martin wished the Club every success but felt that a 10.30pm closing of the outside area would not be conducive to a good neighbourhood.

Mr Martin then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· The Spar shop did sell alcohol.
· It was felt that the Club did not have the facilities to police the area, there had been excessive noise and it had not been stopped.

· Staff leaving the premises at 4.05am and closing shutters was not a good example.

Mr Armstrong explained that a private function was taking place at the Club when the youth was seen, passing two notices saying no alcohol was allowed outside, leaving the premises with a glass.  The Chairman had taken the glass off the youth; this showed that the area was policed.  There had been broken bottles in the area and upon inspection it was noted that the brand of alcohol was not sold on the premises, however, bar staff still cleaned the glass up.
Ms Stevenson, Stewardess of the Club, added that the metal shutters were on the outside of the front door and had been in use for 15 to 20 years.
Mr Purdham, on behalf of interested parties, then addressed the Sub-Committee regarding the application for the variation highlighting the following:

· He lived in a house behind the Club and his back garden was directly attached to the Club and car park.
· During the time patrons had been allowed to drink outside there had been a considerable amount of noise complaints to the Police, Environmental Services and the Licensing Office.

· There had been no noise complaints when the drinking outside stopped and the noise became bearable.

· The outside area was large and it was felt that it was not safe for bar staff to police the area, it should be carried out by a licensed person.

· He had three young children who played in the garden and there was foul and abusive language from the Club until 10.30pm at night.

· The CCTV did not monitor noise and staff checking the area was not adequate.
· The Club had submitted a petition of 86 patrons in support of the variation, only 4 of the signatories lived in the vicinity.

· The Concert Room door had further insulation but it was often left open and people used the fire door access to smoke outside.
Mr Purdham then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· The Concert Room door was alarmed and he had seen the door open and heard the alarm for a considerable amount of time.

· The fire door was on the first floor and there was a platform in front of it and people used it to smoke on.

· He felt that licensed door staff should police the area

In response to further questions Mr Armstrong stated:
· The Concert Room was situated upstairs in the premises.  The fire door was always shut but entertainers used the door for access with their equipment. 
· The only regulated entertainment that was carried out on the ground floor was bingo on a Sunday lunchtime and evening.

· Only the Concert Room fire door was alarmed.

Ms Stevenson stated that the Concert Room fire door was alarmed and sounded in the bar.  The door had to be closed for the alarm to be re-set.
In response to a question the Licensing Officer stated that there was CCTV available that recorded sound.  He added that the majority of pubs and clubs had CCTV that did not record sound and problem areas were patrolled by staff. 
At 2.45pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor, the Trainee Committee Clerk and Mr Blaylock withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 3.15pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

This matter concerned an application by the Club Committee to vary the Premises Licence at the Upperby Men’s Institute, 41 Lamb Street, Carlisle.  The variation is to extend licensable activities to the outside seating area shown on the plan at Appendix 3.

The Sub-Committee has considered the application and has taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular, it has listened to the submissions made by:

1. Mr Armstrong on behalf of the Club Committee

2. Mr Martin on behalf of Mr Robinson

3. Mr Purdham

The Sub-Committee has also considered written evidence in the form of letters and noise diaries from nearby residents as well as a petition submitted on behalf of the Applicant.

Having regard to the petition, the Sub-Committee is of the opinion that several of the signatories are persons who are not interested persons, because they do not live in the vicinity of the Premises.  The Sub-Committee has only taken account of those signatories living in Lamb Street, Woodside North, Scaleby Close, Sunnymede and Scalegate Road from the junction with Scaleby Close to the junction with Sunnymede.

After careful consideration, the Sub-Committee has unanimously decided to grant the application but with the imposition of additional conditions to the Premises Licence which it considers are reasonable, necessary and proportionate:

The Sub-Committee gives the following reasons for this decision:

1. The Sub-Committee has had regard to the Licensing Policy, in particular paragraphs 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 4.3.1, 4.5.7, 4.5.9, 4.5.10, 4.5.11, 4.5.14 and 4.8.4, as well as the s182 Guidance.  

2. The Sub-Committee notes that there is not intended to be any regulated entertainment in the outside area and that no drinks will be allowed outside after 10.30pm.

3. The Sub-Committee notes that there have been no complaints to the City Council’s Environmental Health Department concerning the Premises within the last year.

4. The Sub-Committee is satisfied that there has historically been a clear connection between the Premises and incidents of public nuisance and disorder, particularly when the outside area was being used.  It is also satisfied that there continued to be incidents of public nuisance including noise, foul language, fighting and drunken behaviour which impacts on residents’ amenity.  
5. The Sub-Committee is therefore of the opinion that, currently, one of the licensing objectives is not being met.

The additional conditions to be imposed on the Premises Licence are:

1. The outside area may be used for the consumption of beverages only between the hours of 11.00am and 10.00pm and no drinks in open canisters shall be taken out of the Premises at any other time.

2. There shall be no waitress service to the outside seating area.

3. No drinks shall be taken to the outside seating area other than in polycarbonate glasses.  For the avoidance of doubt, no glass bottles or glasses shall be taken outside at any time.

4. There shall be no regulated entertainment in the outside seating area.

5. No children shall be permitted in the outside seating area at any time.

6. The CCTV system currently installed at the Premises in compliance with the condition attached to the Premises Licence shall be extended to cover the outside seating area.

7. Employees of the Club must make regular checks of the outside seating area to ensure that patrons are not causing a nuisance to residents by way of noise or disorder and, if they are, action must be taken to desist this.  A written record must be kept showing the dates and times of the checks and any action taken.  It is the opinion of the Sub-Committee that these checks should be carried out frequently and at least every hour.

This decision will be confirmed in writing and will include details of your right of appeal.

(The meeting ended at 3.20pm)

